OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

(SPECIAL MEETING)

WEDNESDAY 22 JUNE 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Prest (Chairman), Councillors Allison (as substitute for Councillor Guest), Boaden, Bradley, Dodd, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Styth), Mallinson and Rutherford C.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder)


Councillor Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder)


Councillor Guest arrived part way through the meeting and was an observer.

OSM.23/05

APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Bradley be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Committee for the 2005/06 municipal year.

OSM.24/05
 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Guest, Styth, 

M Bowman and Mitchelson.

OSM.25/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest on any items on the Agenda.

OSM.26/05
REVIEW OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY BY DR STEPHANIE SNAPE

The Chairman welcomed Dr Stephanie Snape to the meeting.  Dr Snape then presented her report on an evaluation of Overview and Scrutiny at Carlisle City Council.  The report set out a number of specific recommendations for Carlisle’s Overview and Scrutiny functions.

Dr Snape gave a brief presentation on the evaluation methods, the general findings, the achievements of the Overview and Scrutiny function, the key challenges for Overview and Scrutiny and the specific recommendations detailed in the report.  

Dr Snape then highlighted the recommendations which could be grouped under the following headings :

(a)
Chairing of Overview & Scrutiny Committees

(b)
Moving out of traditional Committee mode

(c)
Reconsidering the role profile

(d)
Relating to the Executive

(e)
Engaging public, partners and media

(f)
Officer support to Overview and Scrutiny

(g)
Capturing outputs and outcomes

(h)
Lack of substantive role for Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

She emphasised that her recommendations should be seen as short to medium term recommendations which needed to be addressed within one to three years, and could not be considered long term recommendations.  She commented that the recommendations were holistic and that taking individual recommendations could weaken some of the others.

In considering Dr Snape’s report, Members commented or raised questions on the following :

(a)
Clarification was sought on perceived weaknesses in the chairing of meetings.


Dr Snape reiterated the findings in a report.  She stated that she had not observed the Management Committee.  The findings in the report were based on what she had seen in the other three Committees and on the comments which she had received from the various focus groups.  She commented that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was well chaired had positive outputs and had been working well as team.  This Committee had also worked well under the previous chairman.  The chairing weaknesses in Infrastructure and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees were documented in the report.  Infrastructure weaknesses related to a conflict of interest with the Chairman’s role on the Cabinet of the County Council which meant that she had to declare interests and be absent for items of business.  Corporate Resources weaknesses related to the ill health of the Chairman.  She felt it necessary to set out weaknesses in chairing as chairing Overview and Scrutiny was an essential element in the success of the function.


A Member commented that the Standards Board was looking at revising the Code of Conduct for Members in light of experiences of Members who serve on both District and County Councils.  He understood that a new category for “public persons” was being considered which could avoid these problems.


Dr Snape responded that this would be a sensible development and she suggested that it might be worth getting up to date advice from the Monitoring Officer on progress with this matter.

(b)
In relation to reconsidering the role profile of Overview and Scrutiny, a Member sought advice on how to manage the workload in a way which would achieve a more balanced role profile, whilst still maintaining the aspects that Overview and Scrutiny currently does well.


Dr Snape responded that it is a common problem in most authorities where there tends to be a focus or emphasis on some roles and neglect of others.  She commented that in-depth reviews and Best Value work seems to be done well, but holding the Executive to account and external scrutiny need to be developed.  She suggested that the workload needed to be tackled incrementally with the balance gradually changing. Overview and Scrutiny should not continue to neglect areas which need to be developed. The key tool in achieving a better balance is the work programme.  She suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee could have a role in co-ordinating the role profile across the Overview and Scrutiny Committees by developing an implementation or action plan, changing incrementally and co-ordinating change.

(c)
How can external scrutiny be managed effectively?


A Member commented that to enhance external scrutiny there would need to greater Officer support, as it would involve more preparation and work in advance. 


Dr Snape reiterated that the recommendations were holistic and she suggested that if the recommendations on strengthening Officer support for Overview and Scrutiny were not addressed, then other aspects of the recommendations would be weakened.  She acknowledged that effective external scrutiny would involve more Officer support and not just from the Overview and Scrutiny Section, but also support from other parts of the organisation.  She suggested in particular that there should be public relations, communications, performance and improvement support.  The direct and indirect officer support for Overview and Scrutiny needed to be strengthened.  She felt that Overview and Scrutiny was physically and organisationally isolated and its profile and position within the organisation needed to be strengthened.

(d)
Relating to the Executive 


A Portfolio Holder referred to Dr Snape’s comment that there was “an inadequate and problematic relationship between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive”.  She asked what this comment had been based on and stated that the Executive’s attention had been drawn to the problem of “noting” Overview and Scrutiny comments and they were addressing this and taking seriously Overview and Scrutiny’s comments.


Dr Snape responded that although she had not observed an Executive meeting, she had interviewed one Executive Member.  She had also observed Executive Members in action at Overview and Scrutiny Meetings.  In addition, she had considered all the documentation which had passed between the Management Committee and the Executive in relation to the “noting” of Overview and Scrutiny comments and recommendations.  She emphasised that the relationship between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive was a common problem across authorities throughout the country, and she suggested that the Management Committee could take on the role of looking at this relationship, perhaps through formal diaried meetings between Executive and the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.


She commented that the Executive had been “noting” too much but Overview and Scrutiny also needed to think about the way that they design recommendations so that they are accurate, timely and realistic and the Executive are clear on what has been recommended. 

(e)
A Member queried the emphasis on Overview and Scrutiny doing more in holding the Executive to account and asked whether there should also be an emphasis on holding Officers to account.


Dr Snape advised that when Central Government implemented the policy of Executive arrangements it was on the basis of Members driving and shaping policy.  One of the roles of Overview and Scrutiny was seen as holding the Executive to account for that policy responsibility, with more visible leadership and a smaller group of people driving policy.  It is primarily Portfolio Holders and the Executive who should be held to account and at times this will also involve Officers.  She suggested that it may be worth having a protocol on who is being held to account.  This would assist the process as it is necessary to get information from Officers whilst holding the Executive to account on policy matters.

(f)
A Member queried whether the frequency of meetings should be increased to address problems with the heaviness of work programmes, as more frequent meetings with smaller agendas would enable more time to be spent on certain aspects.  This was particularly relevant for the budget process which put increasing pressure on the work programme.  The Member acknowledged that there would be an implication for Overview and Scrutiny and Committee Officers, but she requested Dr Snape’s view on this.


Dr Snape advised that different authorities work with different frequencies of meetings.  However, having more frequent meetings would not address the problem of some of the items which currently appear on Overview and Scrutiny agendas.  She suggested that there should be a more ruthless and focussed agenda setting to weed out what appears in front of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.


If the frequency of meetings was increased there would be another issue in relation to the provision of Officer support.


She suggested that Overview and Scrutiny could be more adventurous in the way that matters were discussed with more workshop style of meetings or brain storming sessions, which may not involve more Officer support.  An increase in regular scheduled meetings would mean that Overview and Scrutiny Support Officers had less time to look strategically at the development of Overview and Scrutiny.

(g)
A Member referred to the perceived conflict of roles between Chairing an Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and being a Member on the Cabinet of the County Council.  She asked why the Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, who had been on the Cabinet for three years and had been a Leader of Cumbria County Council for a year, had not been referred to.

Dr Snape advised that she had not been aware that the previous Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had been a Cabinet Member on the County Council.  She had only observed the three main Overview and Scrutiny Committees and had not focused on the Management Committee as it did not have a substantive role.  Althought she had not observed the Management Committee, she had interviewed the Chairman of that Committee. 

In her report she had suggested that the Management Committee needed a more substantive role and this could be an opportunity to enhance that role.

(h)
The Report recommended that Officers Support for Overview and Scrutiny should be strengthened, a Member asked for more specific guidance on how this could be moved forward and on how other Authorities addressed this.  


Dr Snape responded that she could suggest avenues for the Council to go down in relation to Officer Support and she undertook to talk to the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and provide him with information on good practice in other Authorities.

(i)
A Member asked if there were examples of best practice in other Authorities on the relationship between Overview and Scrutiny and methods for engagement of the public.


Dr Snape responded that she and a colleague from South East Employers were currently providing a two day residential course for Overview and Scrutiny Chairman and one of the aspects was Public Engagement.  She undertook to pass the information to the Overview and Scrutiny Manager.  She was also planning to write a paper on other key issues facing Overview and Scrutiny and she would continue to pass the information she receives on to the Overview and Scrutiny Manager.  She would also provide details of Best Practice in other authorities.


The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that he was trying to make arrangements for the two day training session to be brought to Cumbria and to be made available to all Cumbrian Authorities. 

(j)
A Portfolio Holder commented that he welcomed the report which was good with searching recommendations. He felt that the recommendations were a good basis for further development of the Overview and Scrutiny function.  He did state that he was slightly disappointed that individual Members had been mentioned in the reports. 


The Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder endorsed these comments and stated that as the Officer support issue fell within her Portfolio she would work with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager on how this could be improved. 


Dr Snape commented that she had not used individual Members’ names in the report.

(k)
On balance, does the Council appear to have the right structure for Overview and Scrutiny and if not what are examples of good practice? 


Dr Snape responded that Carlisle’s Overview and Scrutiny Structure is as good as any she had seen particularly if the Management Committee are given a more focussed role.  She recommended that the Council should not spend time and effort changing the Structure but rather defining the role of the Management Committee.

(l)
How could Corporate Resources Chairing Skills be commented on when the Chairman had not chaired the meeting which had been observed? 


Dr Snape responded that Chairing arrangements are crucial for Overview and Scrutiny.  She had not named any individual Members in the report but because of the importance of Chairing she had not been able to overlook any weaknesses.  The leadership role for Overview and Scrutiny is very important and the Chairman must be able to drive the Committee.  She was not sure if the ill health situation had improved.  

Members acknowledged the importance of looking in detail at each of the recommendations set out in the report and suggested that this could be done in a workshop style of meeting, where there could be full and open discussion involving Members and Officers.  It was proposed that an informal workshop be held to look at the individual recommendations and consider how these could be taken forward to improve Overview and Scrutiny as a whole.  The workshop would enable Members and Officers alike to have input to the development of an improvement plan.  

The Chairman highlighted the importance of having training for Chairman and Vice Chairman. 

A Member then suggested that future meetings of the Management Committee could start at 10.00 am, instead of 2.00 pm, however after discussion there was not universal agreement on this and therefore the meetings would continue with a 2.00 pm start as scheduled in the Council diary.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the thanks of the Committee to Dr Snape for her thorough review of Overview and Scrutiny in Carlisle be placed on record

(2)  – That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager liase with the Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee regarding the scheduling of an informal workshop to look at the recommendations in the report and provide input to the development of an improvement plan.  In considering a date for the workshop, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager should involve other Members in the programming if at all possible.

(Meeting finished at 3.10 pm)
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